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NOAA develops Great Lakes algal bloom forecasts

By JOHN FLESHER AP Environmental Writer
An experimental system that uses satellite data and computer modeling will help forecast the direction and intensity of ugly, smelly algae blobs in the Great Lakes, scientists said Thursday. 

The system was brought online this summer for Lake Erie, where the problem is particularly acute. But it eventually may be used elsewhere in the lakes and along ocean coasts, where harmful algal blooms cause more than $82 million in damage a year. 

"With this new forecast, we now have an idea of when and where blooms are predicted to occur" and can warn local health departments and managers of parks, city water systems and other agencies, said Sonia Joseph of the NOAA Center of Excellence for Great Lakes and Human Health. 

Warmer and shallower than the other Great Lakes, Erie is plagued by algae such as microcystis, a blue-green variety. The toxins it produces can cause skin rashes and, for swimmers who ingest them, diarrhea and nausea. They also foul the drinking water and cause fish kills. The algae can form an unsightly beach scum that chases away summer tourists. 

Microcystis also has turned up in Lake Huron's Saginaw Bay. A green algae called cladophora has blanketed some Lake Michigan beaches. 

Scientists are investigating the resurgence this decade of algal blooms, a big problem in parts of the Great Lakes before governments restricted use of phosphate laundry detergents in the 1970s. 

Among the suspected culprits in their return are fertilizer runoff and invasive zebra and quagga mussels, which gobble up some algae types but don't like others, including microcystis. 

The National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration developed the new forecast system, based on one designed for Florida's Gulf coast in 2004. 

It blends data from commercial and government satellites, including MERIS, an imaging spectrometer operated by the European Space Agency that observes water colors. The information can be used in calculations that pinpoint likely microcystis blooms. 

Scientists gather water samples to confirm the findings and assess the concentration of algae cells. Computer models are used to project where the blooms are likely to go in the next few days, enabling managers of public agencies to prepare. 

The system has been used this summer to track a large bloom that developed in Maumee Bay near Toledo, Ohio, said Julie Dyble, an aquatic biologist with NOAA's Great Lakes Environmental Research Laboratory in Ann Arbor. It been most visible when calm waters let the algae rise to the surface. 

Funded jointly by NOAA and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, this year's demonstration project cost $269,500. Plans calls for another demonstration in 2010 with roughly the same budget. 

Satellite imagery has been used previously to analyze Great Lakes algae blooms, but not to forecast their movement, said Rick Stumpf, an oceanographer with NOAA's National Centers for Coastal and Ocean Science. 

Despite its usefulness in tracking algal blooms, the system cannot predict when they will form, Stumpf said. But NASA recently agreed to finance a separate study of that question. 
